The Internet in Indonesia has been expanding rapidly. Although broadband subscriptions are relatively expensive, users have been accessing the Internet through mobile telephones and Internet cafés. As the Internet market continues to grow, the Indonesian government has become increasingly sensitive about pornographic and anti-Islamic online content. This concern has led to the



creation of a number of laws to regulate such content on the Internet and sparked discussions within the Ministry of Communication and Information Technology on how best to regulate content deemed "illegal" under the new laws. The circulation of two celebrity sex videos on the Internet sparked a government clampdown on pornographic Web content in the summer of 2010, despite opposition from the public.

Filtering	No Evidence of Filtering	Suspected Filtering	Selective Filtering	Substantial Filtering	Pervasive Filtering
Political			•		
Social				•	
Conflict and security	•				
Internet tools			•		

OTHER FACTORS				
	Low	Medium	High	Not Applicable
Transparency			•	
Consistency	•			

KEY INDICATORS	
GDP per capita, PPP (constant 2005 international dollars)	3,813
Life expectancy at birth, total (years)	71
Literacy rate, adult total (percent of people age 15+)	92.0
Human Development Index (out of 169)	108
Rule of Law (out of 5)	1.9
Voice and Accountability (out of 5)	2.4
Democracy Index (out of 167)	60 (Flawed democracy)
Digital Opportunity Index (out of 181)	116
Internet penetration rate (percentage of population)	8.7

Source by indicator: World Bank 2009, World Bank 2008a, UNDP 2009, UNDP 2010, World Bank Worldwide Governance Indicators 2009, Economist Intelligence Unit 2010, ITU 2007, ITU 2009. See Introduction to the Country Profiles, pp. 222–223.

Background

The Asian Financial Crisis of 1997–1998 had a major effect on Indonesia's economy—the drying up of foreign direct investment, the collapse of the rupiah, mass unemployment, and rising inflation brought about major socioeconomic problems. Citizens demonstrated their discontent through major uprisings, which eventually led to the resignation of General Suharto in May 1998 and the end of three decades of United States—backed authoritarian rule.¹ Under Suharto, Indonesia was known as one of the "Asian Tigers" for its strong economic growth (with an annual average growth rate of 8 percent in the last decade of his regime).² However, government policies exacerbated socioeconomic cleavages and inequalities, and created tensions that were suppressed through repressive military measures.³ The majority of people were excluded from political life in a climate in which social conflict, corruption, and repression of dissent were widespread. Some analysts suggest that although the financial crisis was the catalyst that triggered the breaking point of Suharto's rule, it was not the underlying cause.⁴

The end of the Suharto regime marked the beginning of rapid change and democratization in Indonesia. Although social unrest, separatist movements, corruption, terrorism, and political and economic instability hindered progress initially, conditions have since improved. The country experienced its first free parliamentary election in 1999 and its first directed presidential election in 2004.

One important outcome of democratization is the relative press freedom that Indonesian media and citizens enjoy today. However, although freedom of speech and of the press are protected by the constitution and Indonesia's press is considered

among the freest in Southeast Asia,⁵ full press freedom has been hindered by legal and regulatory restrictions (many of which have only recently been enacted).⁶ Self-censorship is commonplace, and those who speak out risk violent attacks and intimidation.⁷

The country is secular with an ethnically and religiously diverse population. However, because of its predominantly Muslim population (as well as a conservative Muslim majority within government) the state is sensitive about indecency and blasphemy. The government has also expressed concern about media and Internet content that could spark social unrest. These concerns have had an adverse effect on full freedom of expression in the country.

Internet in Indonesia

As of August 2010, Indonesia had over 200 Internet service providers (ISPs).⁸ The largest are Telkomsel and Indosat. Made up of roughly 17,000 islands, Indonesia does not have a centralized Web infrastructure and has several links to overseas networks.⁹ Indonet receives its upstream bandwidth from San Francisco, London, and Hong Kong at a rate of 156 to 200 Mbps.¹⁰ The country has two Internet exchange points (IXP), the Biznet Internet Exchange (BIX) and the Indonesia Internet Exchange (IIX). The IIX was the country's first IXP and is maintained by the Indonesian Internet Service Providers Association (APJII).

Internet usage in 2009 was reported to be 20 million with an 8.7 percent penetration rate. Tixed broadband subscription rate was low, at 0.74 percent. Many people access the Internet through mobile phones or at privately owned Internet cafés (called warnets). Because broadband Internet is relatively expensive in Indonesia (USD 100 per month), mobile plans and warnets are much more affordable alternatives. Indonesian mobile broadband plans are among the cheapest in the world (USD 17 per month). As of September 2009, the mobile penetration rate of the country was 56.8 percent. Warnets provide access to half of the country's Internet users, including those who are unable to afford individual access. Warnets are obligated to record the identity cards of all visitors and to report the data to the Indonesia Security Incident Response team on Information Infrastructure.

Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, and Wordpress are popular Web sites among Indonesian Internet users. As of April 2010, Indonesia had approximately 21 million Facebook users, making Indonesia the country with the third-largest number of Facebook users in the world. ¹⁹ As of the same month, Indonesia also had the largest number of Twitter users in Asia. ²⁰ Blogging is another popular activity.

The state generally holds a positive attitude toward the Internet and views information and communication technologies (ICTs) as important tools for economic development. In 2001, the government announced its Five-Year Action Plan for the Development and Implementation of ICTs.²¹ The plan addressed priorities for

extending ICT benefits throughout Indonesia such as extending transparency and equal access to information, and facilitating Internet access to public services.²² While the government supports the development of an Indonesian information society and greater Internet use for average citizens throughout the country,²³ it is very sensitive about pornographic and anti-Islamic content online and has censored such content on a number of occasions.

In April 2008, the Indonesian government ordered all ISPs to place a temporary ban on file-sharing video Web sites in order to prevent the dissemination of *Fitna*, an anti-Islamic film. The ban occurred amid the breakout of small-scale protests in Indonesia, including one outside of the Dutch embassy in Jakarta. The government cited fear of unrest within the nation as the reason for the ban.²⁴ This incident was the first time the country's ISPs had blocked access to a Web site, and many criticized the blocking technique that was deployed—ISPs blocked entire Web sites instead of the specific pages that contained the video.²⁵ This technique was utilized again in November 2009 when the government ordered ISPs to block a blog that contained an offensive cartoon of the Prophet Mohammed. One blogger complained that some ISPs simply blocked the entire Blogspot domain.²⁶

The release of two homemade sex videos of three Indonesian celebrities in the summer of 2010 triggered a crackdown on pornographic Web content (the scandal was popularly known as "Peterporn" because singer Nazril Irham of the band Peter Pan was involved along with his high-profile girlfriends). As a part of this effort, the Ministry of Communications and Information Technology announced that Trust Positive—a government keyword filtering system that is already in place in many of the government's computer networks—would be adopted by ISPs.²⁷ Trust Positive, as well as a database of blacklisted and approved "whitelisted" Web sites, is available for download on the Ministry of Communications and Information Technology's Trust Positive Web site (http://trustpositif.depkominfo.go.id). According to the ministry, Trust Positive is not a gateway or a traffic relay for Indonesia Internet connection, and the ministry was not responsible for ISPs that use Trust Positive.²⁸ Trust Positive is made up of a database of top-level domains, URLs, and keywords that are placed in either a blacklist (negative and filtered content) or a white list (positive and trusted content).²⁹ The ministry encourages citizens to participate in developing the database by submitting URLs through e-mail or a complaint form. 30 The database can be found among three downloadable folders named "aplikasi" (application), "konfigurasi" (configuration), and "database." Within the "database" category there are three subfolders: "kaijian" (muslim/prayer), "pengaduan" (complaints), and "informasi" (information).31 "Informasi" listed and contained information on approximately 43,000 blacklisted Web sites as of November 2010.

Internet filtering takes place through partnerships with the APJII and the Association of Indonesia's Internet Cafés (AWARI), to whom the Ministry of Communications

and Information Technology drafts orders to apply censorship or filtering. There are currently three methods of Internet filtering: border gateway protocol, ³² DNS Nawala, ³³ and Trust Positive. ³⁴ In the first method, the administrator of the IIX places a URL onto an IIX system blacklist. The blacklist information is then distributed to all the ISPs connected to the IIX system, who then block the Web site. When end users try to connect to the blacklisted URL, they are denied access. In the second method, the administrator of the domain name server puts a URL onto a blacklist. Anyone (including warnets) may use DNS Nawala, a noncommercial domain name system–filtration program that was developed by Telkom in cooperation with AWARI, as a "self-censor-ship" mechanism. When users attempt to access a URL that has been filtered by DNS Nawala, the page is blocked.³⁵

Legal and Regulatory Frameworks

The Indonesian government has drafted a number of laws to regulate content on the Internet. The first that laid out guidelines on prohibited online content was the 2008 Electronic Information and Transaction Law.³⁶ The law has been controversial, and many have expressed concern about the ways in which it limits freedom of expression. A major concern among bloggers and journalists is the prohibition of defamation—including online defamation—under Article 27(3) of the law, which allows police to detain any suspects and impose sentences of up to six years on offenders.³⁷ In December 2008, a group of Indonesian bloggers and media rights advocates (including the Legal Aid Center for the Press, the Independent Alliance of Journalists, and the Indonesian Legal Aid Foundation) requested a judicial review of the defamation article.³⁸ However, the Constitutional Court denied the request in 2009. A number of people have been charged under the law.³⁹

Indonesia's Anti-Pornography Law⁴⁰ was passed in October 2008 despite wide opposition from various groups, including secular political parties, artists, women's groups, and non-Muslim minorities who saw the law as a threat to the country's cultural diversity and the rights of minority groups and women.⁴¹ The bill defines pornography as "pictures, sketches, illustrations, photographs, writings, sound, sound image, moving animation, cartoons, conversations, gestures, or other forms of message through various forms of communication media and/or performances in public, which contain obscenity or sexual exploitation," and prohibits citizens from producing, making, reproducing, duplicating, distributing, broadcasting, importing, exporting, offering, trading in, leasing, and providing pornography.⁴²

It also gives powers to government to prevent the creation, dissemination, and use of pornography. Under the law, any person found producing, creating, reproducing, copying, distributing, broadcasting, importing, or exporting pornography could face up to 12 years imprisonment or a fine of up to 6 billion rupiahs (approximately USD)

663,495). Anyone downloading pornography faces up to four years imprisonment or a fine of up to 2 billion rupiah (approximately USD 221,165). In January 2011, Irham of the Peterporn affair was sentenced to three and a half years in jail for "giving an opportunity for others to spread, produce and prepare a pornographic video, despite denying that he had distributed the video tapes." In 2009, women and minorityrights groups asked for a judicial review but their appeal was dismissed.

The Electronic Information and Transaction Law and the Anti-Pornography Law have both been invoked to block online content. Paragraph 2 of the Electronic Information and Transaction Law prohibits the dissemination of information that is intended to invoke hatred or hostility toward individuals or groups of people based on race, ethnicity, and religion. In 2010, the law was invoked when the Ministry of Communications and Information Technology ordered ISPs to block the "Everybody Draw Mohammed Day" Facebook group. The antipornography law was used to justify the ministry's clampdown on pornographic Web sites during the Peterporn scandal.

In February 2010, the Ministry of Communication and Information Technology announced a draft bill on regulating Internet content. Embedded within this was a plan to create a monitoring team that would have the power to order ISPs to block Web sites that contained content defined as illegal under the Electronic Information and Transaction Law and the antipornography law. 46 The idea was unpopular among the public because many saw the plan as a violation of existing media laws and as a threat to freedom of expression.⁴⁷ As a result of intense public scrutiny, the plan was put on hold. However, the online release of Peterporn in May 2010 breathed new life into the plan and was used as a justification for Internet content regulation. 48 On June 18, President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono announced, "We have increasingly realized that our nation should not stay naked and be crushed by the information technology frenzy, because there will be many victims."49 For the president, the scandal highlighted the need for further regulation of the Web.⁵⁰ On July 21, 2010, the Ministry of Communications and Information Technology ordered ISPs to block all pornographic Web sites before Ramadan and urged schools to install filters and warnets to use DNS Nawala to block access to pornographic content.⁵¹ By late July, Trust Positive had been installed in all Internet-enabled computers that were supplied to villages under the government-sponsored Smart Village program.⁵²

Amid the Peterporn scandal, the House of Representatives Commission ordered the ministry to resume work on the draft bill on regulating Internet content. As of June 2010, the ministry was in the process of revising the bill and was hoping to pass it by the end of the year.⁵³ The new draft revised the powers of the monitoring team so that they would respond to public complaints about content and would order ISPs to block such content only if the material could be deemed illegal under existing laws.⁵⁴

Surveillance

Although the government of Indonesia has been actively attempting to regulate content online, there have not been many reported cases of surveillance on the Internet. Nonetheless, there have been instances of government-sanctioned raids and searches of warnets and schools. For instance, in February 2010, police raided warnets in Bandung in response to complaints from parents and teachers that children were missing school. Twenty-three warnets were raided, and 89 students were rounded up. ⁵⁵ During the Peterporn scandal, police, with the help of teachers, searched mobile phones belonging to students and seized phones that contained the Peterporn videos. At the same time, the head of the Indonesian Education Ministry (Bandung Branch) ordered heads of schools to monitor students on mobile phones. ⁵⁶

It is too early to tell whether the government of Indonesia will move toward increased surveillance in order to tighten its grip over cyberspace. However, in the summer of 2010, an official from the Indonesian Telecommunications Regulatory Body expressed concern over the government's inability to monitor communications from BlackBerrys, since data were sent through Research in Motion's (RIM) servers and network operation centers (mostly located in Canada), as opposed to open networks.⁵⁷ An announcement followed from the Indonesian government that it was considering a ban on BlackBerry services as a means of pressuring RIM to establish a representative office in Indonesia, as well as a mirror server in the country.⁵⁸ In January 2011, RIM announced that it was committed to working with Indonesia's carriers to put in place a filtering solution to block pornographic sites—in effect, agreeing to comply with the country's antipornography law.⁵⁹

ONI Testing Results

OpenNet Initiative testing was conducted on seven Indonesian ISPs—IndosatM2, Telkomsel, XL Axiata, Telkomnet, First Media, Biznet Networks, and Indonet—at various periods between 2009 and 2010. Evidence of filtering was found on Indosat, Telkomsel, and XL Axiata. Indosat and XL Axiata were found to be blocking significantly more Web sites than Telkomsel.

Technical analysis of the data from Indosat, Telkomsel, and XL Axiata indicates that Internet filtering is carried out through HTTP proxy blocking. This method of blocking uses a proxy to determine whether requests of Web sites should be permitted and modifies requests to blocked Web sites to resolve to a block page.

On Indosat, when attempts are made to access blocked Web sites, users are redirected to a block page informing them "Access Restricted by netSAFE." Similarly, attempts made by users to blocked Web sites on Telkomsel are redirected to a block page informing them that "access is denied due to security enforcement"—a reference

to the Indonesian government's drive to restrict pornography during the month of Ramadan. On XL Axiata, users attempting to access blocked Web sites are simply redirected to a block page with an apology "Mohan Maaf" (translated as "I am sorry") with the URL of the requested Web site highlighted in red. Overall, testing revealed that Internet filtering in Indonesia is unsystematic and inconsistent, illustrated by the differences found in the level of filtering between ISPs.

Testing on IndosatM2⁶⁰ was performed by ONI between August 30 and November 30, 2010. Indosat was found to be primarily targeting Web sites with pornographic or adult content. However, it also directed filtering to content on free speech, including http://freespeech.org and http://freespeechcoalition.com—Web sites belonging to a U.S. online video network and free speech coalition group. Indosat also blocked a number of Internet tools, such as anonymizers and circumvention software Web sites (http://anonymizer.com, http://surfsecret.com, etc.), warez, search engines, hacking tools, peer-to-peer sites, and one free e-mail service (http://dcemail.com).

Testing on XL Axiata⁶¹ was performed by ONI between August 30 and September 2, 2010. The contents of the blocked Web sites fell into three broad thematic categories: political, social, and Internet tools.

Similar to Indosat, XL Axiata focused its filtering on Web sites with content related to sex education, LBGT material, provocative attire, and pornography. Similar to Indosat, XL Axiata blocked content related to free speech, including http://freespeech.org and http://freespeechcoalition.com. Anonymizers and circumvention tools (http://anonymizer.com, http://surfsecret.com, and http://ultimate-anonymity.com) were also targeted by XL Axiata.

Testing on Telkomsel⁶² was performed by ONI between August 30 and September 1, 2010. Only a limited number of Web sites were found to be blocked, all of which were related to pornography. This finding is in stark contrast to filtering performed by XL Axiata and Indosat—both of which heavily filtered pornographic Web sites.

OpenNet Initiative testing was conducted on Telkomnet, First Media, Biznet Networks, and Indonet before the release of "Peterporn" and the subsequent clampdown on pornographic Web content in the summer of 2010, a fact that may explain why no evidence of filtering was found on these ISPs. It is possible that filtering is now present on these ISPs that has not yet been confirmed by ONI tests. Testing was conducted by ONI on Telkomnet between October 12, 2009, and September 4, 2010; First Media between April 1 and November 30, 2010; Biznet Networks between April 1 and April 25, 2010; and Indonet between April 1 and April 25, 2010.

In November 2010, ONI retrieved the database of blacklisted and whitelisted Web sites, publicly available on the Ministry of Communications and Information Technology's Trust Positive Web site (http://trustpositif.depkominfo.go.id/files/downloads/). Of the listed URLs, ONI tested a sample of high-impact local Web sites on two ISPs: IndosatM2 and XL Axiata. The goal of this second round of testing was to determine

whether content other than pornography was being filtered. High-impact local Web sites included sites that contained political or religious content, as well as social media sites (e.g., blogs and Facebook groups) and circumvention and anonymizer sites. Testing revealed that out of the URLs tested, IndosatM2 blocked a small number of blogs containing political criticism and commentary, religious conversion commentary, and religious criticism (e.g., http://indonbodoh.blogspot.com, http://beritamuslim.wordpress.com, and http://komiknabimuhammad.blogspot.com). It was found that XL Axiata was not blocking any of the tested URLs. While ONI testing determined that filtering was implemented by IndosatM2 and XL Axiata through HTTP proxy blocking, it was unable to ascertain whether the ISPs were using the Trust Positive filtering program.

Conclusion

Although the government of Indonesia holds a positive view about the Internet as a means for economic development, it has become increasingly concerned over the impact of access to information and has demonstrated an interest in increasing its control over offensive online content. The government regulates such content through legal and regulatory frameworks and through partnerships with ISPs and Internet cafés. During the "Peterporn" crisis in 2010, state officials expressed the need to protect the nation from offensive online content, and the government has since been developing and promoting mechanisms to ensure that Web content is adequately regulated. Although the government is tightening control over Web content, it is taking precautions to ensure that regulations abide by existing laws and that regulations are transparent. For example, databases of blacklisted Web sites are made available to the public. OpenNet Initiative testing found that ISP filtering heavily targets pornographic Web sites. However, filtering is unsystematic and inconsistent, as demonstrated by the differences in filtering among ISPs. It will be interesting to track how Internet filtering in Indonesia changes as the government develops more mechanisms to control Web content.

Notes

- 1. Bradley R. Simpson, *Economists with Guns: Authoritarian Development and U.S.-Indonesian Relations, 1960–1968* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2008); "US Propped Up Suharto Despite Rights Abuses: Documents," Agence France-Presse, January 28, 2008, http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5gBus6P_G-L_m9i0uYBcRgEtt9Pvw.
- 2. Donald Greenlees, "Suharto's Legacy of Development and Corruption," *New York Times*, January 28, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/28/world/asia/28iht-suharto.1.9542684.html; Governance and Social Development Resource Center, *Helpdesk Research Report: Indonesian Finan-*

cial Crisis (1997–1998), March 30, 2009, http://www.docstoc.com/docs/44786587/Helpdesk-Research-Report-Indonesian-Financial-Crisis-(1997-1998)-Date.

- 3. Michael Malley, "Class, Region, and Culture: The Sources of Social Conflict in Indonesia," in *Social Cohesion and Conflict Prevention in Asia: Managing Diversity through Development*, ed. Nat J. Colletta, Teck Ghee Lim, and Anita Kelles-Viitanen (Washington, D.C.: International Bank for Reconstruction, 2001), 349–381.
- 4. Governance and Social Development Resource Center, Helpdesk Research Report.
- 5. "Country Profile: Indonesia," BBC News, September 5, 2010, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/country_profiles/1260544.stm. For reports of violence and intimidation of the press, see "The Test of Indonesia's Press Freedom," Asia Sentinel, July 7, 2010, http://www.asiasentinel.com/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=2580&Itemid=189; James Balowski, "Indonesian Press, Freedom of Expression under Attack," Direct Action, August 2010, http://directaction.org.au/issue25/indonesian_press_freedom_of_expression_under_attack.
- 6. Human Rights Watch, *Turning Critics into Criminals*, May 3, 2010, http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2010/05/04/turning-critics-criminals.
- 7. Freedom House, "Map of Press Freedom 2010: Indonesia," http://www.freedomhouse.org/template.cfm?page=363&year=2010&country=7841.
- 8. Reporters Without Borders, "Government Orders ISPs to Start Anti-porn Filtering," August 11, 2010, http://en.rsf.org/indonesia-government-orders-isps-to-start-11-08-2010,38118.html.
- 9. Aubrey Belford, "Indonesia Finds Banning Pornography Is Difficult," *New York Times*, August 1, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/02/technology/02iht-indoporn02.html?_r=2&src =busln.
- 10. Indonet, "Network," http://www.indo.net.id/network.php.
- 11. International Telecommunication Union (ITU), "Internet Indicators: Subscribers, Users and Broadband Subscribers," 2009 Figures, http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/icteye/Reporting/Show ReportFrame.aspx?ReportName=/WTI/InformationTechnologyPublic&ReportFormat=HTML 4.0&RP_intYear=2009&RP_intLanguageID=1&RP_bitLiveData=False.
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Yessar Rosendar, "Social Networks Lift Mobile Internet Use," *Jakarta Globe,* May 31, 2010, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/business/social-networks-lift-mobile-internet-use/377990.
- 14. Thomas Crampton, "Indonesia: Where Blackberry Beats iPhone," Thomas Cramptom: Social Media in China and Across Asia, January 10, 2010, http://www.thomascrampton.com/indonesia/indonesia-iphone.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. "Blackberry Beating iPhone in Indonesia by Mobile Ad Requests," InMobi, October 7, 2009, http://www.inmobi.com/press-releases/pressrelease/2009/10/07/blackberry-beating-iphone-in-indonesia-by-mobile-ad-requests.

17. Prodita Sabarinim, "The Changing Face of Internet Cafés," *Jakarta Post*, May 19, 2009, http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2009/05/19/the-changing-face-internet-cafés.html.

- 18. "Warung Internet Harus Mendata Identitas Pengunjungnya" [All Internet Cafés Must Register Their Visitors' Identities], Tempo, August 30, 2006, http://www.tempointeraktif.com/hg/ekbis/2006/08/30/brk,20060830-82927,id.html.
- 19. Normitsu Onishi, "Debate on Internet's Limits Grows in Indonesia," *New York Times*, April 19, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/20/world/asia/20indonet.html.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Five-year Action Plan for the Development and Implementation of Information and Communication Technologies in Indonesia, Government of Indonesia's Action Plan to overcome the Digital Divide, Information and Communication Technologies in Indonesia under Presidential Instruction No. 6/2001, http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/apcity/unpan002101.pdf.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. International Telecommunication Union (ITU), "Indonesia Case Study," http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/ict/cs/indonesia/index.html.
- 24. "Indonesia Seeks to Block YouTube over Anti-Koran Film," Reuters, April 2, 2008, http://uk.reuters.com/article/2008/04/02/uk-dutch-islam-indonesia-idUKJAK29880220080402; "Indonesia Blocks YouTube to Protest Islam Film," CNN, April 8, 2008, http://www.cnn.com/2008/WORLD/asiapcf/04/08/indonesia.youtube/index.html.
- 25. "YouTube Accessible Again in Indonesia," Reporters Without Borders, April 14, 2008, http://en.rsf.org/indonesia-youtube-accessible-again-in-14-04-2008,26496.html.
- 26. Willy Sutrisno, "Indonesia Internet Censorship," Sutrisno.me, May 20, 2010, http://www.sutrisno.me/2010/05/indonesia-internet-censorship.html.
- 27. Belford, "Indonesia Finds Banning Pornography Is Difficult."
- 28. Ministry of Communications and Information Technology, "Trust Positive: About" [in Indonesian], http://www.trustpositif.depkominfo.go.id.
- 29. Ministry of Communications and Information Technology, "Trust Positive: Information Database" [in Indonesian], http://www.trustpositif.depkominfo.go.id.
- 30. Ministry of Communications and Information Technology, "Trust Positive: Search and Complaints" [in Indonesian], http://www.trustpositif.depkominfo.go.id.
- 31. Ministry of Communications and Information Technology, "Trust Positive: Directory" [in Indonesian], http://www.trustpositif.depkominfo.go.id/files/downloads.
- 32. ICT Watch, "Indonesia 'Internet Censorship," Brief Report Presented at OpenNet Initiative Global Summit, Ottawa, Canada (June 2010), http://www.slideshare.net/donnybu/indonesian-internetcensorshipreport2010.

- 33. Ibid.
- 34. For more information about Trust Positive, see Ministry of Communications and Information Technology, "Trust Positive: About" [in Indonesian], http://www.trustpositif.depkominfo.go.id/.
- 35. ICT Watch, "Indonesia 'Internet Censorship.'"
- 36. "Law of the Republic of Indonesia Number 11 Year 2008, About Information and Electronic Transactions" [in Indonesian], http://pih.depkominfo.go.id/default.aspx?page=detail_konten&jenis_konten=2&id_konten=2021.
- 37. Heru Andriyanto, "Teenager May Be Charged for Facebook Defamation," *Jakarta Globe*, July 9, 2009, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/national/teenager-may-be-charged-for-facebook -defamation/317034.
- 38. "Press Freedom Victim of Defamation Law's 'Inverted Logic,' Journalists Say," *Jakarta Globe,* May 6, 2009, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/justAdded/press-freedom-victim-of-defamation-laws-inverted-logic-journalists-say-/275348.
- 39. Freedom House, "Indonesian Sex Tape Scandal Reopens Debate on Free Speech," June 30, 2010, http://blog.freedomhouse.org/weblog/webtech.
- 40. "Law of the Republic of Indonesia Number 44 Year 2008 about Pornography" [in Indonesian], http://pih.depkominfo.go.id/userfiles/fkk/UU%2044%20Tahun%202008.pdf.
- 41. See "Indonesia Passes Anti-porn Bill," BBC News, October 30, 2008, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/7700150.stm; Peter Gelling, "Indonesia Passes Broad Anti-pornography Bill," *New York Times*, October 30, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/30/world/asia/30iht-indo.1.17378031.html; "Indonesia's New Anti-Porn Agenda," *Time*, http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1857090,00.html; and Olivia Rondonuwu, "Indonesia's Constitutional Court Defends Pornography Law," Reuters, March 25, 2010, http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE62O28R20100325.
- 42. "Law of the Republic of Indonesia Number 44 Year 2008 about Pornography."
- 43. "Indonesia Sex Tape Star Is Jailed," BBC News, January 31, 2011, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-pacific-12321215.
- 44. Ardhi Surayadhi, "Government Finally Removes the Command Block" [in Indonesian], DetikINET, http://us.detikinet.com/read/2010/05/20/135758/1360788/398/pemerintah-akhirnya-keluarkan-perintah-blokir.
- 45. Balowski, "Indonesian Press, Freedom of Expression under Attack."
- 46. Ismira Lutfia, "Indonesia Web Monitoring Plan Panned," *Jakarta Globe*, February 16, 2010, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/home/indonesia-web-monitoring-plan-panned/358890; Aubrey Belford, "Sex Tape Scandal Fixates Indonesia," *New York Times*, June 13, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/06/14/world/asia/14iht-sextape.html; ICT Watch, "Indonesia 'Indonesia Censorship.'" Presented at the OpenNet Initiative Global Summit, Ottawa, Canada (June 2010), http://www.slideshare.net/donnybu/indonesian-internetcensorshipreport2010.

- 47. Lutfia, "Indonesia Web Monitoring Plan Panned."
- 48. Belford, "Sex Tape Scandal Fixates Indonesia."
- 49. "Indonesia Must Resist Internet 'Frenzy': President," *Jakarta Globe*, June 18, 2010, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/home/indonesia-must-resist-internet-frenzy-president/381267.
- 50. Ibid.
- 51. "Internet Cafes Given a Month to Block Porn Websites," *Jakarta Post*, August 2, 2010, http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2010/08/02/internet-cafes-given-a-month-block-porn-websites.html-0.
- 52. Ismira Lutfia, "Indonesian Government Bid to Block Porn Sites Hits Technical, Political Snags," *Jakarta Globe*, July 29, 2010, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/home/indonesian-government-bid-to-block-porn-sites-hits-technical-political-snags/388434.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Farouk Arnaz and Ismira Lutfia, "Two Held for Spreading Sex Video on Web," *Jakarta Globe*, June 18, 2010, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/home/two-held-for-spreading-sex-video-on-web/ 381198.
- 55. "Indonesia Rounds Up Students in Cybercafés," *Taipei Times*, February 24, 2010, http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/lang/archives/2010/02/24/2003466435.
- 56. Muhammad Jusuf, "Police Raided Mobile Phone Students, Following the Widespread Circulation of Obscene Porn Videos in Public," All Voices, June 10, 2010, http://www.allvoices.com/contributed-news/6037182-police-raided-mobile-phone-students-following-the-widespread-circulation-of-obscene-porn-videos-in-public.
- 57. Dion Bisara and Bloomberg, "Indonesia Concern over BlackBerry Security," *Jakarta Globe*, August 4, 2010, http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/home/indonesian-concern-over-blackberry-security/389552.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. "Blackberry Maker Says Will Filter Porn to Meet Indonesia Rules," Reuters, January 10, 2011, http://ca.reuters.com/article/businessNews/idCATRE7092DK20110110.
- 60. Indosat is a privately owned telecommunications company and is among the largest in the country. At the end of 2009, Indosat had 33.1 million subscribers. Of these, 660,000 were household subscribers, and 1,500 were corporate subscribers of Indosat's subsidiary ISPs, IndosatM2 and Lintasarta, respectively. See PT Indosat tbk., "Making Changes: 2009 Annual Report," http://www.indosat.com/template/media/editor/files/INDOSATAR09_English_Completed.pdf; IndosatM2, "IM2 Achieve Top Brand Award 2010: Award for the Fourth Time in a Row," February 2, 2010, http://www.indosatm2.com/index.php/corporate-information/corporate-news/id:124/im2-raih-top-brand-award-2010-penghargaan-untuk-keempat-kali-secara-berturut-turut; Lintasarta, "Lintasarta at a Glance," http://www.lintasarta.net/AboutLintasarta/LintasartaataGlance/tabid/61/language/en-US/Default.aspx.

61. XL Axiata is a privately owned telecommunications service operator in Indonesia that offers data communication, broadband Internet, mobile communication, and 3G services in Java, Bali, and Lombok, as well as main cities in and around Sumatra, Kalimantan, and Sulawesi. As a leading mobile service provider, XL Axiata has 31.4 million subscribers. See Axiata, "PT XL Axiata Tbk. (formerly known as PT Excelcomindo Pratama Tbk.)," http://www.axiata.com/operating-companies/indonesia.

62. Telkomsel is the largest telecommunication and network services provider in Indonesia. It is the only operator in Indonesia that covers the entire nation. Tekomsel is privately owned, and its parent company is PT Telekomunikasi Indonesia. At the end of 2009, Telkomsel had a customer base of 81.64 million. See PT Telekomunikasi Seluar, "2009 Annual Report," http://www.telkomsel.com/media/upload/pdf/AR2009.pdf.